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 MINUTES 
 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA                          BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
COUNTY OF HENDERSON                                 WEDNESDAY, MAY 21, 2025 
  
The Henderson County Board of Commissioners met for a regularly scheduled meeting at 9:30 
a.m. in the Commissioners' Meeting Room of the Historic Courthouse on Main Street, 
Hendersonville.  
 
Present were: Chairman William Lapsley, Vice-Chair J. Michael Edney, Commissioner Rebecca 
McCall, Commissioner Sheila Franklin, Commissioner Jay Egolf, County Manager John Mitchell, 
Assistant County Manager Chris Todd, Financial Services Director Samantha Reynolds, 
Emergency Services Director Jimmy Brissie, County Attorney Russ Burrell, and Clerk to the 
Board Denisa Lauffer. 
 
Also present were County Engineer Marcus Jones, Sheriff Lowell Griffin, Public Information 
Officer Kathryn Finotti, A/V Technician Oscar Guerrero, Budget Analyst Jennifer Miranda, 
Budget Manager/Internal Auditor Sonya Flynn, Building Services Director Crystal Lyda,  
Cooperative Extension Director Dr. Terry Kelley, Director of Facility Services Andrew Griffin, 
EMS Manager Mike Barnett, IT Director Mark Seelenbacher, Park Maintenance Supervisor Jason 
Kilgore, Senior Planner Janna Bianculli, Sheriff’s Office Budget Specialist Anita Pace, Site 
Development Director Deborah Johnston, Tax Administrator Harry Rising, Finance Director 
Randy Cox, Public Health Director David Jenkins, Library Director Trina Rushing, Strategic 
Behavioral Health Director Jodi Grabowski, Register of Deeds Lee King, Environmental Health 
Supervisor Seth Swift, Parks and Recreation Director Bruce Gilliam, Human Resources Director 
Karen Ensley, Lead for North Carolina Fellow Nora Sjue, Capital Projects Manager Bryan Rhodes, 
Deputy DSS Director Debbie Dunn, and Local Public Health Administrator Camden Stewart, 
Deputy Chris Stepp provided security.  
 
CALL TO ORDER/WELCOME 
Chairman Lapsley called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone.  
 
INVOCATION 
John Mitchell provided the invocation. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Commissioner McCall led the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag. 
 
INFORMAL PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

1. Kirk Hall expressed opposition to funding requests submitted to the county by First 
Contact Ministry, citing ongoing litigation involving the group and raising safety concerns. 

2. Leigh Ann Faires expressed opposition to the proposed shooting range in the Edneyville 
community.  She noted safety and noise concerns.  She urged the Board not to approve the 
shooting range.  

3. Frank Wood – Opposed the rifle range; played a recording of gunfire from his porch; cited 
noise, reduced quality of life, and declining property values. 
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4. Mike Read – Opposed the shooting range; argued that homeowners’ rights are being 
violated. 

5. Richard Shine – Opposed the range; suggested an ulterior motive behind selecting the 
Summer Road location. 

6. Marilyn Schutt – Strongly opposed; cited concerns about corruption, urban sprawl, safety, 
and environmental hazards. 

7. Major Schutt – Opposed the range; raised concerns about declining property values as a 
Bright Creek resident. 

8. Sam Robinson – Opposed the Edneyville gun range; described it as a “trial lawyers’ 
dream,” suggesting legal trouble ahead. 

9. Helena Norden – Opposed; questioned lack of transparency; presented a petition with 
1,000 signatures; described gunfire disrupting peaceful living; urged denial of the 
application. 

10. Megan Masters – Lives near the proposed range; concerned about her child’s safety, lead 
exposure, unsuitable road access, and lack of environmental studies. 

11. Dan Kinkel – Criticized lack of transparency; noted 2021 ordinance changes allowed gun 
ranges in residential areas during the pandemic; warned of lawsuits and called for 
ordinance revision. 

12. Tom Gray – Highlighted three concerns: potential lawsuits, 25 %+ drop in property values, 
and safety risks. 

13. Mark Shuler – Summer Road resident; criticized incomplete plans; raised concerns about 
nearby livestock, inexperienced shooters, and lack of range safety oversight. 

14. Jacob Daley – Opposed range on a one-lane dirt road; noted inadequate access, residential 
zoning, and risk to children. 

15. Jenae Daley – Mother of five; worried about children’s safety due to loud, unpredictable 
gunfire making their yard unsafe. 

16. Jen Butcher – Suggested the Board consider building an aquatic center instead of a gun 
range. 

17. Michael Absher – Thanked the Board for their leadership and support to non-profits 
during and after the hurricane. 

18. Patricia Van Sky – Opposed; described constant gunfire as traumatic; criticized non-
transparent ordinance changes; mentioned PTSD and scared children. 

19. Nick Stefanou – Spoke against the proposed Edneyville gun range. 

 
Commissioner Lapsley thanked the speakers and acknowledged the many emails received echoing 
today's concerns. He emphasized that the Board was following the ordinance process and is aware 
of the ongoing appeal with the Zoning Board of Adjustment. He also noted that all Board members 
had visited the proposed gun range site and were consulting with legal counsel on the matter. 
 
DISCUSSION / ADJUSTMENT OF AGENDA 
 
Chairman Lapsley added item L - Mountain Home Fire and Rescue – Home Trust Bank Letter to 
the consent agenda.  
 
Motion: Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to approve the agenda with the addition of item L -  
Mountain Home Fire and Rescue – Home Trust Bank Letter to the consent agenda. All voted in 
favor, and the motion carried. 
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CONSENT AGENDA 
 
Approval of Minutes  
Draft minutes were presented for Board review and approval for the following meeting: 
May 5, 2025 – Regularly Scheduled Meeting 
 
Motion: I move the Board approve the minutes from May 5, 2025. 
 
Tax Collector’s Report  
The report from the Tax Collector was provided for the Board’s information. 
 

 
 
2025.068 America 250 NC Grant Award 
Staff requested the Board approve a Grant Award from the North Carolina Department of Natural 
and Cultural Resources in the amount of $10,000.  The purpose of these grant funds is to fund 
events related to the 2026 semiquincentennial celebration in Henderson County. The Board 
approved the formation of a committee on January 6, 2025, to plan for this celebration.  
Staff requested the Board also approve a budget amendment for the grant funding as necessary, 
once the scope of work is complete. 
  
Motion: I move the Board approve the grant award and related budget amendment.  
 
2025.069 911 Fund Allocations to Secondary Public Safety Answering Point 
The Board was requested to approve the 911 Fund Allocations and Inter-Local Agreement, 
appropriating funds from the Primary Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP), Henderson County 
Sheriff’s Office Emergency Communications, to the Secondary PSAP, the City of Hendersonville, 
for the purpose of completing 911 transfers with the call taking and dispatching processes.  
 
Motion: I move the Board approve the execution of the 911 Funds Allocation Agreement and the 
Inter-Local Agreement. 
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American Rescue Plan – Approved Projects Update 
The American Rescue Plan State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds (SLFRF) Compliance Report as 
of March 31, 2025, was provided for the Board’s review and approval.  The update included all 
approved projects to be funded by American Rescue Plan funds, with the amount of funds currently 
encumbered and expended.  Amounts expended and encumbered have been reported to the US 
Department of the Treasury via a State and Local Government Fiscal Recovery Funds Compliance 
Report for Quarter 1, 2025.          

 

Motion: I move the Board approve the March 31, 2025, American Rescue Plan compliance report as 
presented. 

 
2025.070 Flat Rock Cidery – City of Hendersonville Sewer Connection 
Flat Rock Cidery/4 JS Produce and Apples LLC (“Flat Rock Cidery”) has requested that the County use 
the provisions of the 20 December 2000 “Contract of Purchase and Interlocal Cooperation and Settlement 
Agreement” (the “Mud Creek Agreement”) to require the City of Hendersonville to accept connection of 
sanitary sewer service to the existing Hendersonville line on Upward Road from the Flat Rock Cidery 
property on Upward Road. 
 
Flat Rock Cidery operates at 925 Upward Road.  It needs a connection to the City of Hendersonville’s 
sanitary sewer system.  The City is unwilling to provide sewer service if Flat Rock Cider was not willing 
to be annexed into the city limits.  Under the Mud Creek Agreement, the County has the ability to construct 
a sewer line (if refused by the City), and the City must accept the connection of such line. 
 

Motion: I move that the Board direct staff to employ the Mud Creek Agreement to secure City of 
Hendersonville Sewer service for Flat Rock Cidery.  

 
Rejection of Bid for Repaving and Resealing Projects, and approval of HVAC Replacement Bid 
The Board approved parking lot repaving and resealing projects in the FY2025 Budget Ordinance for 
Facilities Services Planned Maintenance Projects.  Due to non-responsive bidders and budget constraints, 
the Board was requested to reject all bids and authorize staff to proceed with an alternate project. The 
budgeted amount for this project is $150,000.  Staff plans to rebid the paving project in FY26, pending 
budget authorization. 
 
Staff recommended utilizing those budgeted funds and additional cost savings from other projects for an 
HVAC replacement project at the Animal Shelter.  The estimated project cost was $240,000.  The HVAC 
replacement is a priority for the continued operations of the Shelter. In anticipation of this project, staff 
solicited bids in compliance with county and state procurement policies.  On March 27, 2025, the County 
received four bids.  Cooper Construction Company, Inc. submitted the lowest responsible responsive bid 
for $229,850. 
 
Motion: I move the Board reject all bids on the repaving and resealing project and authorize staff to 
proceed with contracting with the winning bidder for the Animal Shelter HVAC replacement project.    
 
 
 
 



May 21, 2025  5 
 

Approved:   
 

2025.071 Housing Assistance Corporation Lease  
The Housing Assistance Corporation requested to lease space in the County’s King Street building.  
Housing Assistance Corporation was growing its staff in response to Hurricane Helene and required 
additional space. 

 
 Motion:  I move the Board approve the proposed lease between Henderson County and Housing 
Assistance Corporation and authorize the County Manager to execute the lease on behalf of Henderson 
County.   
 
2025.072 NC Emergency Management Capacity Building Competitive Grant Award 
During March 2024, the Board authorized staff to apply for a North Carolina Department of Public 
Safety, Division of Emergency Management Capacity Building Competitive Grant (CBCG) for the 
purchase of a Medical Support Unit Trailer (MSU).  This grant is funded with State of North Carolina 
funds.  In July of 2024, the County received notice of the award of this grant.  Due to the impact of 
Hurricane Helene, the execution of the grant and MOU was delayed until February 2025. 
 
Staff identified a North Carolina vendor available through a state purchasing contract to provide a unit 
that meets specific County requirements, ensuring compatibility with similar trailers used throughout 
the region and the state.  
      
Motion:  I move the Board approve the receipt of the 2025 CBCG grant funds for a Medical Support 
Trailer and authorize staff to execute the necessary budget amendment and documents for the purchase 
of the medical support trailer on the state contract. 
 
Request for Surplus Vehicle  
Staff had been working closely with the County Garage and Facility Services to identify vehicles for 
use by additional Emergency Services department staff who were onboarded after Hurricane Helene.  
These vehicles are needed for disaster site assessments as well as regular response activities.  During 
FY25, funds were included in the Fire Services budget for the replacement of FM-017, a 2012 Nissan 
Frontier.  Staff requested that the Board consider maintaining this vehicle in the fleet to support the 
additional staff needed for response and recovery activities. 
 
Motion:  I move the Board approve the retention of FN-017, a 2012 Nissan Frontier, in the County 
fleet to be utilized by Emergency Services. 
 

2025.073 Procurement for Appraisals of Sewer Easements 
Staff requested Board approval to execute an agreement for $2,750 per parcel to value required 
easements and fee simple purchase for sewer access.  The collection lines require permanent utility 
easements, and the lift stations require a fee simple purchase of the property. 
 
Upon Board approval, staff will negotiate the formal agreement and present it to the County Engineer 
for execution. 
 
Motion: I move the Board approve the appraisal agreement for $2,750 per parcel and authorize the 
County Engineer to execute the agreement. 
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Mountain Home Fire and Rescue – Home Trust Bank Letter (Add on) 
During the FY23 budget process, the Fire and Rescue Advisory Committee heard a request from 
Mountain Home Fire & Rescue to purchase a 2024 Rosenbauer pumper/tanker, replacing a 2004 
American Lafrance pumper/tanker.     
 
As part of the budget process, the Fire & Rescue Advisory Committee unanimously approved the 
purchase of this apparatus.  The pump/tanker had been ordered and was now ready for delivery to 
Mountain Home Fire and Rescue.  
 
Mountain Home Fire and Rescue intends to acquire the apparatus via a lease-purchase transaction with 
Home Trust Bank.  Mountain Home Fire and Rescue respectfully requests that the Chairman sign a 
letter to Home Trust Bank, confirming the entity is a qualified Volunteer Fire Department, assigned 
to protect a specific Fire District in Henderson County. 
 
Motion:  I move the Board authorize the Chairman to sign the letter to Home Trust Bank on behalf of 
Mountain Home Fire and Rescue. 

 
Motion: Commissioner McCall moved to adopt the consent agenda with the addition of Item L - 
Mountain Home Fire and Rescue – Home Trust Bank Letter. All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 

 
PUBLIC HEARING 

 
Chairman Lapsley made the motion to go into the public hearing. All voted in favor, and the motion 
carried.  
 
2025.074  Public Hearing – “Project Sweet Tater” 
The Board was presented with “Project Sweet Tater”, an agricultural economic development proposal 
involving an existing Henderson County business.  
 
As described in the advertisement for the public hearing (April 16 in the Hendersonville Lightning), 
this project involves a total taxable capital investment of at least $4,775,000.00 by the company over 
two years in real property improvements and business personal property (equipment). The project 
would result in the retention of thirty-five (35) jobs and the creation of thirty-four (34) new jobs, with 
the new jobs paying an average annual wage of $59,147 (exceeding the average wage in Henderson 
County for full-time employment) plus other benefits.  The contemplated incentives would last for a 
period of seven years. Under the Board’s guidelines, the first year’s contemplated incentive, if granted, 
would not be more than $5,732.30, based on the new investment, the number of retained employees, 
and the Board’s incentives guidelines for job retention projects.  The maximum amount of incentives 
to be considered in this grant over the seven years (for each of the two annual investments) would be 
$48,809.40. 
 
Public Input:  There was none. 
 
Chairman Lapsley made the motion to go out of the public hearing. All voted in favor, and the motion 
carried.  
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Motion: Vice-Chair Edney made the motion that the Board offer incentives under its guidelines to the 
“Project Sweet Tater” company.  All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 

 
 

DISCUSSION 
LDC Text Amendment (TX-2025-02), Ecusta Trail Parking 
On April 7, 2025, the Board of Commissioners held a public hearing to consider commercial parking 
options along the Ecusta Trail in unincorporated areas. The Planning Board and the Rail Trail 
Advisory Committee (RTAC) discussed options to achieve this. They recommended adding a new 
use for Ecusta Trail Parking that would be permitted in specific zoning districts with Supplemental 
Requirements (SR) for parcels adjacent to the trail. 
 
The Board continued its discussion to the May 5th meeting. Following the Board’s discussion, the 
item was tabled to incorporate changes.  A copy of the proposed draft changes was provided to the 
Board at the meeting.  
 
Following a discussion regarding maximum parking area size requirements, restrictions affecting 
neighboring properties, and safety issues, the Board agreed to resume the discussion at their next 
meeting. 
 
FY26 Budget Workshop  
At the May 5, 2025, meeting, the County Manager’s FY26 Proposed Budget was presented to the 
Board of Commissioners. The Board was requested to discuss the budget as presented and direct 
staff accordingly. 
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Henderson County Public Schools Budget Request Presentation 
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BRCC Budget Request Presentation 

 

 
Vice-Chair Edney requested that BRCC provide an official breakdown of numbers for the 
Innovative High School and Health Sciences. 



May 21, 2025  14 
 

Approved:   
 

Construction Manager Update 
Capital Projects Manager Bryan Rhodes provided an update on projects throughout the County, 
including HCPS Various Paving Improvement Projects, HCPS Roofing Projects, HCPS HVAC 
Controls Projects, the Apple Valley Chiller Project, the Medical Office Buildings, the Henderson 
County JCAR Project, and the Henderson County Sports Complex. 
 
Etowah Sewer System 
County Engineer Marcus Jones updated the Board about the Etowah Sewer System.  He shared 
the following points: 

• Proposed user fee increase 
• A rate study will be conducted – an additional recommendation rate may change result 
• The AIA Grant was awarded – Staff was reviewing the RFQ and will be presenting a 

recommendation in June 
 
Chairman Lapsley requested that the Etowah Sewer Advisory Committee schedule a meeting to 
discuss the proposed rate increase. 
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Motion:  Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 
143.318.11(a)(3)(4), & (6).  All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 
Motion:  Commissioner McCall made the motion to end the Closed Session and return to open 
session.  All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 
The meeting reconvened at 1:17 p.m. 
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Financial Services Director Samantha Reynolds began the line-by-line review of the proposed 
budget. 
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Vice-Chair Edney requested more information on election site rentals and election revenues. 
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Vice-Chair Edney requested an update on a previous request for new chairs. 
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Vice-Chair Edney asked for an update on a previous request to add an X-Ray machine. 
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Chairman Lapsley asked if the $60,000 fire district fund was Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILT) 
funds.  Ms. Reynolds confirmed that this was correct and added that this was included in the non-
departmental budget. 
 
Vice-Chair Edney inquired about the current status of the bus garage project and its funding source, 
asking whether the funds might come from MRTS or debt service. Mr. Mitchell said staff would 
present some funding options to the Board for consideration. 
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Vice-Chair Edney asked whether approval of the proposed shooting range in Edneyville would 
result in the loss of the property's agricultural tax exemption and what the financial impact would 
be. Tax Assessor Harry Rising stated that staff would need to carefully consider whether the 
exemption would be lost if commercial activity were to occur on the parcel. He indicated that , in 
his opinion, the exemption would likely be lost. 
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Commissioner McCall requested that the previously unfunded amount of $39,138 be reinstated 
to the Rescue Squad’s budget.  A consensus was reached, and the $39,138 was restored to the 
department’s budget. 
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Chairman Lapsley stated that, to his understanding, the Board of Commissioners has provided the 
same level of funding to the Heritage Museum since its inception nearly twenty-five years ago. He 
noted that the museum maintains a substantial fund balance and questioned the need for it to 
continue growing. In his view, the county's contribution significantly exceeds the museum’s 
annual expenditures, and he believed the museum could operate comfortably using its existing 
fund balance.  Commissioner McCall mentioned that she had recently met with the museum’s 
chair, Carolyn Justus, who shared a list of planned projects.  She stated that she would distribute 
the list to the other Board members for review before the budget is approved.  
 
Ms. McCall explained that the TDA was originally a county department that provided funding to 
the museum, but it has since become an independent entity. As a result, because it occupies a 
county-owned building, it was now required to pay rent. The $90,000 in rent collected from the 
TDA has been used to support the Heritage Museum. However, Mr. Lapsley questioned whether 
those funds should instead be directed to the county’s general fund. 
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Vice-Chair Edney inquired about the amount of time and funding required to complete the Baker-
Barber Collection. Library Director Trina Rushing explained that there are approximately 65,000 
images remaining to be cataloged and indexed. Since there is no full-time employee assigned 
solely to the project, the library currently processes approximately 1,200 images per year. Edney 
requested that staff provide an estimate of the cost to hire a full-time employee dedicated to 
completing the project. 
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Chairman Lapsley announced that the Board members would review the proposed fee schedule 
individually. 
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Following discussion, the Board made the following funding decisions: 

• Back on Track Addiction Ministries – Vice-Chair Edney proposed funding the expansion 
project request for $100,000, making the total allocation $150,000. Commissioners McCall, 
Franklin, and Egolf concurred. Consensus achieved. Commissioner McCall requested a second 
audit be conducted. 

• First Contact Ministries – The Board agreed to maintain funding at $200,000 for Fiscal Year 
2026. Commissioner Franklin stated she would not support this level of funding beyond FY26 and 
requested that another audit be conducted. 

• Fletcher Hospital Inc. dba Advent Health Hendersonville – Commissioner McCall proposed 
that the Board fund $25,000 of the $100,000 requested to cover the cost of the equipment needed 
for a Neonatal Intensive Care Unit (NICU). The Board reached consensus to fund $25,000. 

• Henderson County Education Foundation – Commissioner McCall recommended funding 
$25,000 of the $50,000 requested. Consensus achieved. 

• Hope Coalition – Commissioner Franklin expressed support for funding the full requested 
amount of $100,000. Commissioner Egolf and Vice-Chair Edney concurred. Consensus achieved. 

• Only Hope WNC – Commissioner McCall recommended funding the full request of $35,000. 
Chairman Lapsley and Vice-Chair Edney agreed. Commissioners Franklin and Egolf did not 
support the proposal and requested that an audit be conducted. Consensus achieved. 

• The Free Clinics – Chairman Lapsley proposed an allocation of $20,000, which received 
consensus. Chairman Lapsley also requested that an audit be performed. 

 
NOMINATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 
 

1. Agriculture Advisory Board – 4 vacs. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 
2. Henderson County Historic Courthouse dba/Heritage Museum – 1 vac.  
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

3. Hendersonville City Zoning Board of Adjustment -  1 vac. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

4. Hickory Nut Gorge Community Partners – 9 vacs. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

5. Historic Resources Commission – 1 vac. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
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6. Laurel Park Zoning Board of Adjustment – 1 vac. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

7. Nursing/Adult Care Home Community Advisory Committee – 11 vacs. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 
COMMISSIONER UPDATES 
 

Vice-Chair Edney, Commissioner McCall, Commissioner Franklin, and Commissioner Egolf had 
no updates. 
 

Chairman Lapsley noted that the Board recently held a special-called meeting to review 16 
different bills introduced in the General Assembly. The Board took official positions on the Bills—
four of which have been approved, three are currently in the Senate, and one is in the House. He 
added that these bills will continue through the legislative process, and the Board will continue to 
monitor their progress. 
 

 
COUNTY MANAGER UPDATES 
  
County Manager John Mitchell noted that he and county staff continue to monitor the state budget. 
 
 
Motion:  Chairman Lapsley made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  All voted in favor, and the 
motion carried. The meeting was adjourned at 3:36 p.m. 
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
 
 
                                                                                                        
____________________________________          __________________________________                                  
Denisa Lauffer, Clerk to the Board   William G. Lapsley, Chairman 
 


